URBAN VISION PARTNERSHIP FORUM
25th June, 2007

Meeting commenced:
12.05 p.m.
"
ended:
  1.31 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Derek Antrobus - in the Chair

Councillor Norbert Potter
Malcolm Sykes - Strategic Director of Housing and Planning

Rob Pickering 
} Housing and Planning Directorate

Gary Rearden 
}

Chris Findley

}

Bruce Jassi - Strategic Director Environment

Mike Collier

} Urban Vision

Steven Lee

}

Ken Harland

}

Dave Spencer
}

Paul Mallinder
}

Graham Cowley
}

Nikki Park - Customer and Support Services Directorate

129.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mann and Lancaster, and Bill Taylor, Richard Wynne, Pauline Lewis and Nigel Dickens.


The Chairman welcomed Councillor Norbert Potter to his first meeting of the Forum.

130.
RECENT AWARDS/EVENTS

The Chairman (a) congratulated all those involved for the receipt of the Highly Commended Award of the Institute of Highways and Transportation, (b) referred to the Local Government Municipal Award, which was due to be presented on 28th June, 2007, and wished officers good luck, (c) reported that the recent visit from the Authority of Queensland had been extremely successful, and (d) reported that a request had been made by officers of Hull City Council, to visit Salford, to obtain an understanding of the Urban Vision model.


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted.

131.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

RESOLVED:
THAT the minutes of the meeting of the Forum held on 26th March, 2007, be approved as a correct record.

132.
MATTERS ARISING

(a)
Minute 118(a) - Street Lighting Options

Ken Harland referred to the street lighting options and reported that (a) the outline business case had now been further developed, using arbitrary targets to mirror those adopted for typical PFI schemes, (5/7 year core investment period, 25/30 year payback), (b) the business case involved the replacement of all concrete lighting columns, 75% of all steel structures, and 100% of all lanterns, and the introduction of remote monitoring, (c) it was hoped that a meeting would be held with the City Treasurer, John Spink, in the near future, as there was a need to complete the financial model to ensure it was robust, and (d) a report would be submitted at a Planning Lead Member Briefing in approximately 2/3 weeks.


The Chairman referred to the need for there to be a link with the corporate security policy, and the Strategic Director of Environment indicated that this was important, as the lighting columns could accommodate other equipment.


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted.


(b)
Minute 121 - Rethinking Construction - Progress Report

The Chairman referred to the review of the cost/benefits of fully partnered projects compared with traditional tendered projects, and questioned whether any timescales had been identified.


Paul Mallinder reported that a workshop was due to be held in early July, 2007, to look at various aspects of value for money, and a joint meeting had also been arranged with St. Helens and Blackpool on the same subject.


In response to a question raised by the Chairman with regard to whether a press release had been issued publicising the creation of 487 jobs for local people and 295 training opportunities/apprenticeships, Paul Mallinder indicated that he had seen a draft of the publication and would check its current status.


RESOLVED:
THAT an update be provided at the next meeting of the Forum.

133.
SALFORD CITY COUNCIL CORPORATE ISSUES

The Strategic Director of Housing and Planning reported that the Cabinet Work Plan had now been approved and would be incorporated into the Directorate’s Business Plan, and indicated that there was one item which specifically referred to Urban Vision and the audit review of arrangements.


Rob Pickering reported that he had attended an initiative, in association with the Audit Commission, discussing the best way of managing partnerships, and this would be an ongoing piece of work.


Graham Cowley indicated that there was an aim to achieve consistent best practice across authorities.


The Chairman referred to the Cabinet Work Plan, and indicated that there was a need to (a) be alerted to the issue of worklessness, and (b) focus on environmental sustainability.


Paul Mallinder referred to the Directorate’s Business Plan, and indicated that work was being undertaken on the Urban Vision Delivery Plan to ensure that important linkages were incorporated.


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted.

134.
URBAN VISION BUSINESS UPDATE

Dave Spencer referred to the Urban Vision Business Plan, and indicated that satisfactory progress was being made, with specific reference to the following:-

· Recruitment

· Investors in People Status successfully achieved 

· Appointment of IT Manager 

· Work being undertaken with other authorities

· Building Schools for the Future - it had been agreed that Capita Symonds would bid for such works in their own rights, and if successful, they would use Urban Vision as part of their supply chain

Rob Pickering reported that it was intended that the Housing PFI would be linked with Building Schools for the Future wherever possible, to build efficiencies, and this may be a vehicle for further investment schemes.


The Chairman requested information with regard to (a) the number of other local authorities Urban Vision were working for, and (b) concerns expressed with regard to redundancies in March, 2007, and whether this resource could now be maintained.


Dave Spencer indicated that Urban Vision were currently working for approximately 24 other local authorities, and the skills within the Partnership were vast, therefore, to keep all employees in work all of the time could be a concern, however, it was not at the present time, as the company was growing in line with the Business Plan.


Chris Findley indicated that, as Lead Client, having a knowledge of what work was being undertaken, and staff resources, was important.


Graham Cowley indicated that information was available, Urban Vision were there to provide a service, and there was a need to focus on the outcomes, external customers were needed, however, this did not impact on Salford, as resources were appropriately managed.


RESOLVED:
THAT an update be provided at a future meeting of the Forum.

135.
RETHINKING CONSTRUCTION - PROGRESS REPORT

Paul Mallinder reported that (a) some partnerships had now been in existence for 2/3 years, and one area which was currently being investigated was site based overheads and value for money, (b) a two stage tendering process was currently being looked at, where construction partners would indicate why they should work on a project, and then submit preliminaries, and (c) a new set of value for money criteria was also being progressed.


Rob Pickering referred to the legal framework, as the Legal Section had experienced difficulties with procurement issues, and a request had been made for this to be addressed.


RESOLVED:
THAT the information be noted; and that an update be provided at a future meeting of the Forum.

136.
PERFORMANCE SUMMARY

Paul Mallinder (a) submitted a report containing details of the performance of Urban Vision in May, 2007, and a review of the 2006/07 targets, and (b) indicated that a report would be produced on Urban Vision, containing details of progress, since its establishment two years ago.


The Chairman referred to performance indicator (i) 24, the average number of days taken to repair a street lighting fault, and the review of working practices, and Rob Pickering indicated that this was important in terms of the corporate performance assessment, and (ii) 132 - Percentage of major applications determined within 13 weeks, and expressed concern, as it was acknowledged that the scale of major applications had been significant, but they were predicted.


Dave Spencer referred to the amount of work involved when there were changes to major planning applications, and reported that capacity within teams had been increased by 80%, and this issue was considered a priority.


Paul Mallinder indicated that with regard to monitoring recent performance, the figures for June, 2007, were extremely good due to a huge amount of effort by officers, and national targets had been exceeded.


Chris Findley indicated that planning was more complex, and a Transformation Manager had recently been appointed by Urban Vision, to look at pressures on the team, as expectations were incredibly high.


Paul Mallinder reported that he was currently working on the 2007/08 Performance Indicators, to identify what was considered appropriate to monitor, and targets were also being reviewed, and a report would be submitted at the liaison meeting on 20th July, 2007.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the information be noted.




(2) THAT a report be submitted at the next meeting of the Forum, containing details of how the concerns relating to major planning applications were being addressed, and whether or not the target was being achieved.

137.
ENVIRONMENTAL, SOCIAL AND ECONOMIC SUSTAINABILITY WITHIN URBAN VISION

Mike Collier submitted a report containing details of Urban Vision’s approach to Environmental, Social and Economic Sustainability, looking at how that approach could be developed in the future.


Mike Collier reported that some progress had been made with regard to sustainability issues, however, there was a lack of a clear strategy/direction from clients and assistance had been requested.


The Chairman indicated that (a) the first issue to address was the Procurement Strategy, as this was still awaited, (b) there was a need to ensure that there was a high environmental sustainability standard applied to the City Council buildings, as developers were requested to meet such requirements, (c) a Cabinet Sub-Group had been established to look at environmental sustainability, and it was requested that officers within Urban Vision produce a report detailing the standards required, which could be considered by the Sub-Group, and then a recommendation would be made to Cabinet, (d) with regard to the Highway Investment Programme, there was a need for an increase in the recycling of aggregate materials, and questioned whether there were technical solutions to enable the City Council to provide permeable pathways/surfaces, (e) there were 8,000 properties in the floodplain, and the Environment Agency were concerned that flood risk was not in increased, as it had been suggested that the latest technology was not being used which would assist in its reduction, (f) there was a need for clear measurements to be established to identify how issues were progressing, (g) the new Energy Bill would have a significant impact on local authorities, as clear targets would be established to achieve reductions, and there was a need for these to be understood and measured, and (h) with regard to the four aims for sustainable developments in the 1999 strategy, which had been replaced in 2005, there was a need to make reference to PPS1 on climate change.


Ken Harland reported that with regard to the Highway Investment Programme, and the use of permeable pathways, effective drainage systems were used, and also recycled materials, as and where possible.


Graham Cowley reported that with regard to (i) the need for measurements to be established, a process was in place with regard to property which could be rolled out to other areas, and (ii) the new Energy Bill, there was a need for a greater understanding of buildings within Salford which would enable this to be progressed.


Paul Mallinder referred to the list of good practices contained within the report, and indicated that there was a need to integrate details of the work which was being undertaken.


The Strategic Director of Environment reported that there were some local authorities who look at environmental themes and produce an annual plan.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Urban Vision progresses its goal of achieving ISO 14001 accreditation by July, 2008.




(2) THAT Urban Vision continues its work in the field of social and economic sustainability.




(3) THAT the report be submitted to the Environment Cabinet Sub-Group for consideration.




(4) THAT Urban Vision report annually to the Partnership Forum, on the sustainability of the projects in which it was involved.




(5) THAT, subject to approval of Cabinet, Urban Vision, in consultation with Salford City Council (and its partner contractors), prepare a sustainable construction strategy, together with an implementation plan for delivering sustainability in respect of construction projects.




(6) THAT, subject to approval of Cabinet, Urban Vision and Salford City Council consider the adoption of a more proactive approach to the management of the Council’s property portfolio, with a view to maximising the sustainability of its properties.




(7) THAT Rob Pickering be requested to liaise with appropriate officers to obtain a comprehensive assessment.

138.
FEEDBACK OF KEY ISSUES FROM MONTHLY MONITORING MEETINGS

Rob Pickering circulated a report containing details of the key issues arising from the monthly monitoring meetings.


In response to a question raised by Dave Spencer about the involvement of directorates, Rob Pickering indicated that discussions were being held in relation to how Urban Vision interact with the City Council, and more work needed to be undertaken at a strategic level with regard to the direction of the Partnership, and a report would be submitted at the next meeting of the Forum on this issue.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.




(2) THAT a progress report be submitted at the next meeting of the Forum with regard to the direction of the Partnership, and the involvement of other Directorates.

139.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

RESOLVED:
THAT it be noted that the next meeting of the Forum would be held on 24th September, 2007, commencing at 12 noon.
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